
Request for Qualifications 
North Willapa Shoreline Erosion Mitigation Master Plan 

Pacific County, Washington 
 
Pacific County is seeking Request for Qualifications (RFQ) from qualified individuals or firms 
for assistance in the development of a master plan to catalog current and proposed initiatives and 
research projects, identify gaps and potential synergies across these programs, seek to connect 
and align stakeholder efforts, and propose opportunities for collaboration across the many 
opportunities to mitigate coastal flooding, storm surge, and erosion damage across the north 
Willapa Bay shoreline. 

The Master Plan will indirectly enable the following:  
• Improve sediment delivery down drift of the SR 105 groin/dike to replenish rapidly 

deteriorating beach, wetland, and estuarine critical habitat.  
• Establish a stable post-construction shoreline shape to minimize erosional hotspots near 

existing public utility infrastructure, state highway, public recreation areas, drainage 
systems, tribal land, and private structures.  

• Reduce coastal storm damage from flooding, sand over-wash and debris on SR 105; 
reduce risk of North Entrance Channel migration toward SR 105.  

• Assemble and coordinate data and analysis to inform appropriate management measures 
that can be incorporated into the Pacific County Hazard Mitigation Plan, Comprehensive 
Plan, Critical Areas Ordinance, Shoreline Master Program, and Risk MAP.  

Firms/individuals desiring consideration shall submit their proposals to the County 
Administrative Officer, Kathy Spoor, P.O. Box 6, South Bend, WA 98586 (Site address 1216 W. 
Robert Bush Drive, South Bend, WA 98586).  Four (4) copies of the RFQ must be received by 
4:00 PM on Friday, December 17, 2021.  The envelope must be clearly marked “NORTH 
WILLAPA SHORELINE EROSION MITIGATION MASTER PLAN RFQ”.  For detailed 
information, please see our website at https://www.co.pacific.wa.us/rfa-rfp-rfq/index.htm. 
 
Minority and women owned firms are encouraged to submit an RFQ.  Pacific County is an equal 
opportunity and affirmative action employer.  Questions regarding this solicitation should be 
directed to Kathy Spoor, Pacific County Department of General Administration, P.O. Box 6, 
South Bend, WA 98586, 360/875-9334 or  
360/642-9334 or at kspoor@co.pacific.wa.us.  
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